
 
 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

  
 

 
  

  
 

 
   

 
   

 
 

 
  

  
  

   
 

    
 

  
  

  
 

 
   

 
 
 

   

 U.S. Department of Labor  Office of Labor-Management  Standards  
Suite N-5119  

 200 Constitution Ave.,  NW  
Washington, D.C. 20210   
(202) 693-0143  

July 27, 2023 

Dear : 

This Statement of Reasons is in response to your complaint filed on February 1, 2023, 
with the U.S. Department of Labor alleging that a violation of Title IV of the 
Labor-Management Reporting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA or Act) occurred in 
connection with the election of officers of International Bricklayers and Allied 
Craftworkers, AFL-CIO, Administrative District Council 1 of Illinois (ADC 1 or Union), 
which was concluded by acclamation on October 24, 2022. 

The Department conducted an investigation of your allegation.  As a result of the 
investigation, the Department has concluded, with respect to the specific allegation, that 
there was no violation of the LMRDA that may have affected the outcome of the 
election. 

You alleged that the Union improperly applied a candidate qualification rule.  Pursuant 
to section 401(e) of the LMRDA, every member in good standing is eligible to be a 
candidate and to hold office subject to reasonable qualifications uniformly imposed. 29 
U.S.C. § 481(e).  Specifically, you alleged that the Union improperly applied the 
candidate qualification rule prohibiting supervisors from running for office when it 
deemed you ineligible to run for one of the three Executive Vice President offices. The 
Union’s Election Committee decided that you were ineligible for office primarily 
because you were employed with the job title of “Superintendent/Foreman.”  Both the 
ADC 1 Constitution and Bylaws at Resolution 1, Section 4(C) and the Constitution, Rules 
of Order and Codes - International Union of Bricklayers and Allied Craftworkers at Code 11 
state that members with “effective authority to hire, fire, or impose substantial 
discipline” on employees on a “continuous and ongoing” basis may not be candidates 
for office. 

The Department’s investigation confirmed through employer interviews that you did 
not have effective authority to hire, fire, or discipline other workers.  Thus, the Union 
improperly ruled that you were ineligible for candidacy.  The violation presumably 






